

# Health, Inclusion and Social Care Policy and Accountability Committee Draft Minutes

Tuesday 30 March 2021

#### **PRESENT**

**Committee members:** Councillors Lucy Richardson (Chair), Jonathan Caleb-Landy, Bora Kwon, Mercy Umeh and Amanda Lloyd-Harris

**Co-opted members:** Lucia Boddington, Victoria Brignell - Action on Disability (Action On Disability), Jim Grealy - H&F Save Our NHS, Keith Mallinson and Roy Margolis

Other Councillors: Ben Coleman, Sue Fennimore and Patricia Quigley

**Officers:** Linda Jackson, Director of Covid19; Dr Nicola Lang, Director of Public Health; Lisa Redfern, Strategic Director of Social Care; Kim Smith, Chief Executive Officer

#### 1. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

#### **RESOLVED**

The minutes of the previous meetings held on 4 November 2020 and 27 January 2021 were agreed as accurate records.

#### 2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

None.

#### 3. ROLL CALL AND DECLARATION OF INTEREST

None.

#### 4. APPOINTMENT OF CO-OPTEE

#### **RESOLVED**

That the committee agree the co-option of Lucia Boddington to the committee.

# 5. <u>COVID-19 UPDATE - COVID VACCINE UPTAKE - HAMMERSMITH & FULHAM</u>

The Chair welcomed Dr Nicola Lang and Linda Jackson who provided a joint update on vaccine take up within the borough and current Covid-19 rates of infection which had increased to 44 new cases per 100,000 people (up from 29 per 100,000 previously). A new testing regime had been implemented in schools, but Dr Lang urged the need to remain vigilant and to comply with infection control measures. A pilot contract tracing project had begun and since implementation on 23 March 2021, 70 people had been contacted.

Linda Jackson outlined the significant challenges in ensuring vaccine uptake. The Primary Care Networks (PCNs) had since December 2020 operationally supported three mass vaccination hubs. A fourth site at the Novotel had commenced on 15 March 2021, a fantastic reflection of partnership working between the local authority and NHS colleagues. The importance of delivering the vaccine in line with the Joint Committee Vaccination and Immunisation (JCVI) eligibility criteria was emphasised and significant engagement work was being undertaken to address concerns about the vaccine within some community groups. The borough had the highest rate of care home vaccinations at 96.2% in NWL and was attributed to the work of Dr Lang, undertaken jointly with health partners.

Linda Jackson explored the reasons why an individual might decline vaccination which was not necessarily rooted in social media and misinformation as most were well informed. This was evident within the black Afro-Caribbean community. It was recognised that a broad spectrum of engagement was required to fully inform the council's public health offer. The council was facilitating a programme of small, tailored Q&A sessions with community and voluntary groups. The informal conversation format of the events successfully offered participants a chance to articulate concerns and be listened to. This was empowering and encouraged greater confidence in the vaccine.

The borough and H&F CCG joint vaccination plan was a "live" and iterative document which set out how vaccination programme would continue to be managed, prioritised and delivered. There had also been significant success in vaccinating people at home and those in care homes. People in receipt of direct payments had also been contacted together with staff employed through the scheme as personal assistants.

Councillor Richardson thanked officers for their presentation and commended the engagement activities which had been impressive. The borough had historically experienced significantly low levels of vaccine uptake prior to the pandemic and Councillor Richardson looked forward to receiving further updates as this work progressed.

Councillor Lloyd-Harris welcomed the report and commended officers for the impressive work undertaken. Councillor Lloyd-Harris reported the positive feedback that she had received but asked if it would be possible to circulate up to date vaccination rates. Views were sought as to the reasons for low uptake within the borough and how this could be improved. Linda Jackson stated that one reason for the difference in rates was that other boroughs had begun vaccinating much earlier. It was acknowledged that flu vaccination rates, for example, were historically low within the borough and that there were lessons to be learned from this. The adopted approach to better understand community concerns was designed to be long term so progress would be incremental but sustainable. A great deal had been learned about population health management and community engagement and this would continue to inform work currently being progressed in line with the borough vaccine plan.

Councillor Coleman commented that while the responsibility to ensure vaccine delivery and uptake lay with the NHS, there had been commendable joint work undertaken. The historically low uptake of flu vaccinations had been raised with NHS colleagues at with Health and Wellbeing Board members. It had been concerning to see the significantly low level of Covid-19 vaccine take up manifest within minority ethnic communities and their lack of trust of government, local authorities, and the NHS (as an organisation). The conversation about tackling health inequalities post-pandemic had not yet fully recognised that mistrust was rooted in decades of systemic cultural bias experienced by minority ethnic communities. That such experiences led to a not uncommon belief that substandard treatment was provided, indicated the extent of the challenge to improve vaccine take up within minority ethnic groups.

Jim Grealy welcomed the change and progress being reported. Given that most over 70's and 80's had been vaccinated and that there had been warnings nationally about low supply levels he asked if this would slow the momentum of vaccinating other JCVI groups. In a second question he reported anecdotally that some people without access to digital technology had not been contacted or found it very difficult to make a vaccine appointment. He asked if demographic factors such as low income, age and English not being a first language, had been considered in overall vaccine delivery planning. Linda Jackson offered an assurance that whilst there might be a national shortfall for small period there would be enough supplies of the vaccine available to the borough for those falling within the JCVI priority groups 1-9, including second doses. It was also confirmed that GP practices had contacted people directly about appointments. The council's Community Aid Network (CAN) contact centre staff had helped facilitate bookings.

Reporting the experience of one HAFSON member who had experienced scheduling difficulties, Janet Cree acknowledged that this may attributed to a specific scheduling issue at Parsons Green which would be investigated and gave assurances that enough vaccine doses were available for the borough's JCVI priority groups 1-9.

# ACTION: Jim Grealy to share details with Janet Cree following the meeting

Co-optee Victoria Brignell queried vaccine take up data and the absence of figures indicating the take up rate for care workers and agency staff who were in some cases employed by vulnerable people. She enquired if a resource pack with information about vaccination could be provided. There was also an increased assumption amongst some support staff that they won't be infected, and she encouraged officers to consider deploying incentives to encourage vaccination. Linda Jackson outlined some of the incentives already being offered such as offering care home staff time off in lieu but welcomed any additional incentives that could be suggested. The Committee welcomed positive news that take up by staff in care homes had significantly increased.

Councillor Coleman added that care providers had been strongly encouraged to lead this work which was critical in safeguarding residents particularly where care staff were entering people's homes. Although progress had been slow there had been week to week improvement. Lisa Redfern confirmed that the council continued to work with providers to explore financial incentives such as a one off bonus for staff being vaccinated.

Co-optee Roy Margolis welcomed the updates and commended the work being undertaken to support the vaccine programme. He inferred from information about local variations in low take up that a lower proportion of older and vulnerable people outside of care homes had been vaccinated. He asked if this was linked to concerns about vaccination in minority ethnic communities and mistrust of the NHS generally or if there were other factors. Linda Jackson responded that the engagement work had revealed that concerns about cultural bias and discrimination had informed greater mistrust of the NHS as organisation and vaccination. Residents had also felt that their care givers should be vaccinated and there was significant pressure building within the media about this. There was a need to improve the cultural narrative within social care around vaccination and to remember the positive benefits of being vaccinated.

Co-optee Keith Mallinson shared his experience as volunteer in the White City vaccine hub. Take up by ethnic minorities had been good and the experience positive, with those who were vaccinated being encouraged to share their experiences with friends and family. The team of doctors, nurses and volunteers were exceptional and worked with great dedication. He enquired about vaccinations for homeless people and how this was being supported. Janet Cree explained that a concerted effort had been made with outreach teams working with the homeless population. The CCG had from February 2021 used existing teams to offer reassurance and information so that people could make informed choices.

Co-optee Lucia Boddington asked about unpaid carers who were struggling to get vaccinated despite caring for vulnerable children within tier 6. Linda Jackson clarified that unpaid carers were included and could be vaccinated in line with the JCVI eligibility criteria for groups 1-9. She acknowledged that this had been a concern despite the council's efforts to contact unpaid carers. Despite available guidance people did not regard themselves as carers. The council as a priority were in the process of mapping this, working closely with the Carers Network and GPs.

Councillor Bora Kwon recounted her experience of translating and supporting similar minority ethnic vaccine engagement activities with the Korean community in Kingston Upon Thames. The key issue was to address misinformation about the Oxford AstraZeneca vaccine. Sourcing Korean clinicians with vaccine expertise for engagement allowed communities to hear the voices of second generation minority ethnic clinicians employed by the NHS and who were more respected and trusted than high profile public figures. A Zoom Q&A session had been well attended and people had got in touch to say that they had booked their appointments. The voices of clinical frontline, NHS workers powerfully communicated assurance about vaccination, and this was amplified when conducted in community languages. Linda Jackson confirmed that this was the informal, conversational approach that was currently being undertaken. The generous support of clinicians and experts that were also culturally representative was key.

Councillor Mercy Umeh thanked officers and Councillor Coleman for the Q&A vaccine engagement sessions with minority ethnic communities, voluntary and faith groups. She reported she had received many positive comments and that the sessions had encouraged people to be vaccinated. It was acknowledged that some communities were not receptive to the influence of councillors, but the sessions were most helpful when people from the community were being supported by members of the same community. Councillor Richardson welcomed Councillor Coleman's report that the borough was one of three local authorities that had been selected as part of a local pilot contact test and trace scheme. The lack of a robust, national test and trace scheme was deeply concerning and should have been within the remit of local authorities. Evidence had indicated that the borough was significantly more successful at tracing people compared to the national scheme.

ACTION: To provide an update for members on vaccination numbers; to be kept informed about engagement work

#### **RESOLVED**

That the verbal report and comments be noted.

#### 6. **COMMUNITY CHAMPIONS**

Councillor Richardson welcomed Dr Nicola Lang Joanne McCormick to present the item, supported by Jide Ogunro, Community Champions Project Manager, Old Oak Community & Children's Centre. Community champions was a commissioned service and operated in the most deprived parts of the borough. With the onset of Covid, the projects rapidly transferred activities online, undertaking welfare checks on vulnerable residents, delivering food and ensuring that public health messages were shared.

Jide Ogunro described his experience of migrating support services online. Old Oak Community Centre was the only local community facility, a focal point in a very deprived area. Fortnightly, virtual workshops had been held and a robust text messaging service established to maintain contact and share information. Community champion volunteers were trusted and deeply embedded within the communities they served. Local clinicians had delivered small workshops on Covid and vaccination, emphasising the importance of the trusted, local voice. This was a safe and open forum for people to explore concerns about Covid vaccination and had resulted in a gradual reduction in vaccine hesitancy. The project and its volunteers had worked hard to build trust within the communities and as a result was an organisation that had a positive reputation within the community.

On behalf of the committee Councillor Richardson thanked Jide and his colleagues for their dedicated and compassionate support of the community through the community champions service during this challenging time.

Keith Mallinson welcomed the report and the approach adopted. He explained that he worked for the Shepherd's Bush Family Project and was also a member of the local advice forum. However, there were many examples of silo working with numerous agencies involved but working separately. He asked how this could be addressed and a seamless, holistic approach developed to avoid duplication. Jide Ogunro responded that the initial project targeted different wards and localities, each with a dedicated project manager with a local focus and remit reflecting the needs and priorities of the area. The pandemic had led to much greater collaboration to avoid a duplication of activities, for example the workshops, which were accessible to all.

Councillor Amanda Lloyd-Harris also commended the work of the community champion projects and welcomed the report. She asked how the success of a project like Old Oak could be measured and evaluated. Jide Ogunro explained that the number of participants engaged in an activity were recorded. A database of approximately 3000 residents received regular communications about activities and special events. Regular feedback was also used to shape future activities.

# ACTION: That the Committee receives an update on all of the projects next year and the members are able to visit the projects, once it was safe to do so

Councillor Richardson asked if there were any plans to progress a mental health disability community champions project, or youth community champions, like the maternity champions project which had been so successful. Joanne McCormick explained that they were currently reviewing the arrangements with the delivery of the community champions service, which had been evaluated just before the pandemic. It was anticipated that

future services would be commissioned with scope to incorporate a wider range of support.

#### **RESOLVED**

- 1. That the report be noted, and actions included in the Committee's work programme; and
- 2. That the council continues to work with community champions as a successful way of method of supporting and communicating with residents and communities to help promote health and wellbeing.

#### 7. H&F COUNCIL'S DRAFT EQUALITIES PLAN FOR 2021-2025

Lisa Redfern presented the Council's draft Equalities Plan for 2021-25, supported by Councillor Sue Fennimore and Kim Smith, and which was currently open to consultation for a 12 week period to the end of April. The plan will reframe and set a direction of travel for the borough on equalities for the next four years, placing at its heart diversity and inclusion. The vision was for the borough to become the most inclusive borough in the country where residents felt welcomed and valued. The pandemic had spotlighted inequalities now more than at any other time so it was hoped that the Equalities Plan was well embedded across the council and will provide a focus of inclusion activities.

Councillor Fennimore continued that it was more important than ever to include equalities within work of the council and welcomed comments from the committee to the consultation as their views would help shape plan. Kim Smith stated that it was a borough priority to tackle inequalities and promote inclusion, but it was most important was to understand how to support not convinced communities, regardless of the issue. The time was right to challenge how things were done and she highlighted the fact that she was one of three minority ethnic chief executives out of 33 London local authorities. Kim Smith felt that it was important that she was a role model for behaviour around equalities and inclusion and cautioned the need to recognise the rich diversity of the borough's workforce that represented a wide spectrum of racial groups and had much to contribute to the shaping and delivery of services.

Councillor Jonathan Caleb-Landy welcomed the report as thoughtful piece of work that was both powerful and well-conceived. Referencing marginalised groups with hidden disabilities (learning or mental health) he asked what the positive impact the Equalities Plan might be. Lisa Redfern highlighted the work of the resident's Disabilities Commission and their reported recommendations which the Commission Implementation Group was working to implement. The group was led by Councillor Patricia Quigley and reflected the borough's ongoing commitment. It was important to look at the recommendations through the lens of the Equalities Plan.

Councillor Richardson welcomed the report and speculated if it was possible to include data on disability employment included within the

Equalities Plan, alongside the statistics on gender given that the borough also had a vision to be the most disability friendly employer.

Councillor Amanda Lloyd-Harris asked if the currently available information was enough to inform the work undertaken on the producing the Equalities Plan, given that the census information was not yet available. Kim Smith explained that current service provision was shaped by data that was available stemming from previous census reports and other, going pieces of work. Residents and staff were impatient for change and thought that the council was not doing enough to effect positive change. There was information to demonstrate accountability in service provision and for this to inform the objectives set out in the Equalities Plan which was work in progress. This was a starting point and would be further developed, particularly considering the disproportionate impact of Covid.

Councillor Lloyd-Harris acknowledged the appalling treatment and death of George Floyd and the global outcry that this had provoked. However, many were equally impacted by the tragic death of Sarah Everard and the concerns of women and girls in the borough. Kim Smith responded that the death of Sarah Everard highlighted the prevalence of violence against women and that this had been articulated within separate strategies. The Equalities Plan referenced in general terms how the local offer to residents and services would be improved.

A race-based framework for the plan was largely an outcome of the disproportionate impact of Covid on black and Asian minority ethnic communities but the impact of gang violence and community safety had also been included. Lisa Redfern added that the Community Safety Partnership, chaired by Councillor Fennimore, included within its remit violence against women and girls and the work of the safeguarding adult's board.

Jim Grealy commended the plan as one of the most forward thinking documents ever produced by the borough. Echoing Councillor Coleman's comments regarding racism he highlighted the importance of being a welcoming borough. Kim Smith welcomed his suggestion to include an education board to inform further iterations of the plan, particularly given the importance of education in terms of facilitating social mobility although it was acknowledged that there were still barriers to overcome. The establishment of an equalities board would help ensure that all voices were heard.

Keith Mallinson commended the work undertaken in producing the plan and reported a recent Healthwatch experience where Opening Doors had given a presentation aimed at older people who were LGBTQ+. He highlighted the difficulties experienced by LGBTQ+ black and Asian minority ethnic communities and their reluctance to come out. Kim Smith responded that roll modelling was important, and that the borough had a standout council that placed inclusion at the core of its policies. This was essential in shaping services as was the language that was used for

example, using the phrase "not convinced" rather than "hard to reach". Building trust was equally as important as challenging cultural bias and it was critical to ensure that those employed by the council fully understood why it was important to address inequalities, injustice and discrimination. Maintaining a connection with different communities exemplified the need to continue listening and having conversations. Commending the work of Dr Lang, Kim Smith referred to an event that Dr Lang had participated in, arranged by the council and commissioned the Roman Catholic Diocese of Westminster for the Roman Catholic community to discuss vaccine hesitancy.

Councillor Fennimore commended the collaborative and partnership efforts that had underpinned the production of the plan which had been a joy to be part of. This was an approach that was embedded across the culture of the organisation and demonstrated a commitment and passion to challenging a range of inequalities including violence against women. The plan sets out the trajectory of the council and its position as an inclusive organisation wherever possible and to challenge all forms of discrimination at every level.

Following her experience of the Co-production Huddles organised by Imperial College Healthcare NHS Trust Councillor Quigley expressed her concern about the impact of health inequalities on black and Asian minority ethnic communities and her fear that mistrust of the NHS as an organisation was worrying. Mistrust of the vaccine was also leading to discord within families. Councillor Quigley thanked officers for their work in supporting and engaging with communities, and it was essential that residents' voices continue to be heard.

Merril Hammer concurred and explained that she too had attended the Coproduction Huddles. She welcomed the insights offered in the Equalities Plan and emphasised that Covid had also highlighted health inequalities linked to poverty which also intersected with those with protected characteristics. Timely local knowledge was essential to ensure that any insights accurately reflected the views of the community. It was concerning that NHS reconfiguration could result in less local accountability. She reminded the meeting of the borough's guiding principle of doing things with residents and not to them, fostering local equality.

Lisa Redfern welcomed the comments and confirmed that addressing health inequalities was a long-term core priority for the Integrated Care Partnership (ICP) and the local authority public health plan which was currently being drafted with input from key partners.

Co-optee Lucia Boddington referenced Councillor Caleb-Landy's earlier point about hidden disabilities for context and asked if there was any plan to include a no gender category within the data charts for those using the pronouns, they / them. Lisa Redfern confirmed that the draft document would include this information in future iterations. The borough relied on

the accuracy of gathered and collated data for analysis as this would help shape tailored provision.

Co-optee Victoria Brignell commented on the positive impact that the Equalities Plan would have on the quality of life experienced by people with disabilities. She commended the council for their independent living vision and the work that had been undertaken by Tara Flood and Kevin Caufield. Kim Smith welcomed the comments and explained that although the work on the independent living vision was being led by social care it was also being taken forward across the council. Part of the plan was to ensure that staff were trained to plan and deliver support for people with disabilities and how they lived within the borough.

### ACTION: To include an update on independent living vision in the work programme

Co-optee Roy Margolis commended the report and consultation document and referenced the fifth objective which was for the council to become an employer of choice fostering greater inclusion. He asked if this should also include encouraging the promotion of greater inclusion in private companies within the borough. Lisa Redfern welcomed the suggestion and that this could be taken forward regardless of the size of a business. It was important for employers to have an inclusive workforce and the council's industrial strategy worked with several businesses such as Imperial College Healthcare NHS Trust to promote this approach.

Councillor Lloyd-Harris queried the degree of choice that the council workforce would have in "sharing not declaring" information. Kim Smith emphasised the distinction between sharing and not declaring information on ethnicity, disability and gender. This was sought at the induction stage and throughout employment and having accurate data meant that the workforce would be better supported. Staff were not be asked to make a declaration and the data was invaluable in helping to shape workforce provision, so this was not a matter of staff being mandated. A group of staff had participated in a video and spoke about the benefits of how the council could better deliver services and she acknowledged that this at the heart of building trust, together with having accurate data. A more inclusive approach and better understanding of staff representation across the workforce now meant that the council was better placed to undertake succession planning and modelling.

Councillor Coleman welcomed the insightful comments and excellent points made and the questions asked. The guiding principle of doing things with residents was central to ensuring local equity for women, disabled people and minority ethnic communities and should be replicated more widely across society. Commenting on the tragic death of Sarah Everard, there was a huge responsibility for men to acknowledge the impact of their behaviour and attitudes such as whistling at women and the discomfiture this caused. It was important for to understand the impact of inequality on the those subjected to injustice. Referencing the positive work of Opening Doors in the LGBTQ+ community, he praised the work of

officers and CAN volunteers supporting an isolated, older LGBTQ+ bereaved resident who had lost his life partner.

Councillor Colman commented on the new public health strategy that was currently being drafted based on the experiences of the pandemic together with the work on inequalities. It was important to take a holistic approach that addressed all forms of discrimination. Commending the officers for the report and consultation document, Councillor Coleman encouraged members of the committee to submit individual comments to the consultation and to continue support what was a critical conversation about an extraordinary piece of work.

Councillor Richardson extended thanks on behalf of the Committee to Kim Smith and Councillor Fennimore for attending the meeting and the astute and interesting views provided. Councillor Richardson felt immensely proud of the council, the committee and the work being undertaken, and encouraged members to submit comments to the consultation.

#### **RESOLVED**

- 1. That the report be noted; and
- 2. That members of the committee respond to the consultation.

#### 8. **WORK PROGRAMME**

Co-optee Jim Grealy suggested that a standing item on the ICP be included in the work programme. Describing the impact of the NWL Collaborative and resultant reconfiguration on local governance and accountability it was important for probity and analysis by the committee to continue.

#### 9. **DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS**

The date of the next meeting was noted as 21 July 2021.

Meeting started: 6 30nm

	Meeting ended:	
Chair		
_		

Contact officer: Bathsheba Mall

Committee Co-ordinator Governance and Scrutiny

020 87535758 / 07776672816 E-mail: bathsheba.mall@lbhf.gov.uk